

Product Development System Top Down Planning and Design Business Process Guide

PDS 5.0

November 2004

Copyright © 2004 Parametric Technology Corporation. All Rights Reserved.

User and training documentation from Parametric Technology Corporation (PTC) is subject to the copyright laws of the United States and other countries and is provided under a license agreement that restricts copying, disclosure, and use of such documentation. PTC hereby grants to the licensed user the right to make copies in printed form of this documentation if provided on software media, but only for internal/personal use and in accordance with the license agreement under which the applicable software is licensed. Any copy made shall include the PTC copyright notice and any other proprietary notice provided by PTC. This documentation may not be disclosed, transferred, modified, or reduced to any form, including electronic media, or transmitted or made publicly available by any means without the prior written consent of PTC and no authorization is granted to make copies for such purposes.

Information described herein is furnished for general information only, is subject to change without notice, and should not be construed as a warranty or commitment by PTC. PTC assumes no responsibility or liability for any errors or inaccuracies that may appear in this document.

The software described in this document is provided under written license agreement, contains valuable trade secrets and proprietary information, and is protected by the copyright laws of the United States and other countries. It may not be copied or distributed in any form or medium, disclosed to third parties, or used in any manner not provided for in the software licenses agreement except with written prior approval from PTC. UNAUTHORIZED USE OF SOFTWARE OR ITS DOCUMENTATION CAN RESULT IN CIVIL DAMAGES AND CRIMINAL PROSECUTION.

Registered Trademarks of Parametric Technology Corporation or a Subsidiary

Advanced Surface Design, Behavioral Modeling, CADDS, Computervision, CounterPart, EPD, EPD.Connect, Expert Machinist, Flexible Engineering, GRANITE, HARNESSDESIGN, Info*Engine, InPart, MECHANICA, Optegra, Parametric Technology, Parametric Technology Corporation, PartSpeak, PHOTORENDER, Pro/DESKTOP, Pro/E, Pro/ENGINEER, Pro/HELP, Pro/INTRALINK, Pro/MECHANICA, Pro/TOOLKIT, Product First, PTC, the PTC logo, PT/Products, Shaping Innovation, and Windchill.

Trademarks of Parametric Technology Corporation or a Subsidiary

3DPAINT, Associative Topology Bus, AutobuildZ, CDRS, Create Collaborate Control, CV, CVact, CVaec, CVdesign, CV-DORS, CVMAC, CVNC, CVToolmaker, DataDoctor, DesignSuite, DIMENSION III, DIVISION, e/ENGINEER, eNC Explorer, Expert MoldBase, Expert Toolmaker, ISSM, KDiP, Knowledge Discipline in Practice, Knowledge System Driver, ModelCHECK, MoldShop, NC Builder, Pro/ANIMATE, Pro/ASSEMBLY, Pro/CABLING, Pro/CASTING, Pro/CDT, Pro/CMM, Pro/COLLABORATE, Pro/COMPOSITE, Pro/CONCEPT, Pro/CONVERT, Pro/DATA for PDGS, Pro/DESIGNER, Pro/DETAIL, Pro/DIAGRAM, Pro/DIEFACE, Pro/DRAW, Pro/ECAD, Pro/ENGINE, Pro/FEATURE, Pro/FEM-POST, Pro/FICIENCY, Pro/FLY-THROUGH, Pro/HARNESS, Pro/INTERFACE, Pro/LANGUAGE, Pro/LEGACY, Pro/LIBRARYACCESS, Pro/MESH, Pro/Model.View, Pro/MOLDESIGN, Pro/NC-ADVANCED, Pro/NC-CHECK, Pro/NCMILL, Pro/NCPOST, Pro/NC-SHEETMETAL, Pro/NC-TURN, Pro/NC-WEDM, Pro/NC-Wire EDM, Pro/NETWORK ANIMATOR, Pro/NOTEBOOK, Pro/PDM, Pro/PHOTORENDER, Pro/PIPING, Pro/PLASTIC ADVISOR, Pro/PLOT, Pro/POWER DESIGN, Pro/PROCESS, Pro/REPORT, Pro/REVIEW, Pro/SCAN-TOOLS, Pro/SHEETMETAL, Pro/SURFACE, Pro/VERIFY, Pro/Web.Link, Pro/Web.Publish, Pro/WELDING, Product Development Means Business, ProductView, PTC Precision, Shrinkwrap, Simple Powerful Connected, The Product Development Company, The Way to Product First, Wildfire, Windchill DynamicDesignLink, Windchill PartsLink, Windchill PDMLink, Windchill ProjectLink, and Windchill SupplyLink.

Patents of Parametric Technology Corporation or a Subsidiary

Registration numbers and issue dates follow. Additional foreign equivalents may be issued or pending. Contact PTC for further information.

6,665,569 B1 16-December-2003	6,608,623 B1 19 August 2003	4,310,615 21-December-1998
6,625,607 B1 23-September-2003	6,473,673 B1 29-October-2002	4,310,614 30-April-1996
6,580,428 B1 17-June-2003	GB2354683B 04-June-2003	4,310,614 22-April-1999
GB2354684B 02-July-2003	6,447,223 B1 10-Sept-2002	5,297,053 22-March-1994
GB2384125 15-October-2003	6,308,144 23-October-2001	5,513,316 30-April-1996
GB2354096 12-November-2003	5,680,523 21-October-1997	5,689,711 18-November-1997
6,608,623 B1 19 August 2003	5,838,331 17-November-1998	5,506,950 09-April-1996
GB2353376 05-November-2003	4,956,771 11-September-1990	5,428,772 27-June-1995
GB2354686 15-October-2003	5,058,000 15-October-1991	5,850,535 15-December-1998
6,545,671 B1 08-April-2003	5,140,321 18-August-1992	5,557,176 09-November-1996
GB2354685B 18-June-2003	5,423,023 05-June-1990	5,561,747 01-October-1996

Third-Party Trademarks

Adobe is a registered trademark of Adobe Systems. Advanced ClusterProven, ClusterProven, and the ClusterProven design are trademarks or registered trademarks of International Business Machines Corporation in the United States and other countries and are used under license. IBM Corporation does not warrant and is not responsible for the operation of this software product. AIX is a registered trademark of IBM Corporation. Allegro, Cadence, and Concept are registered trademarks of Cadence Design Systems, Inc. Apple, Mac, Mac OS, and Panther are trademarks or registered trademarks of Apple Computer, Inc. AutoCAD and Autodesk Inventor are registered trademarks of Autodesk, Inc. Baan is a registered trademark of Baan Company. CADAM and CATIA are registered trademarks of Dassault Systemes. COACH is a trademark of CADTRAIN, Inc. DOORS is a registered trademark of Telelogic AB. FLEXIm is a trademark of Macrovision Corporation. Geomagic is a registered trademark of Raindrop Geomagic, Inc. EVERSYNC, GROOVE, GROOVEFEST, GROOVE.NET, GROOVE NETWORKS, iGROOVE, PEERWARE, and the interlocking circles logo are trademarks of Groove Networks, Inc. Helix is a trademark of Microcadam, Inc. HOOPS is a trademark of Tech Soft America, Inc. HP-UX is a registered trademark and Tru64 is a trademark of the Hewlett-Packard Company. I-DEAS, Metaphase, Parasolid, SHERPA, Solid Edge, and Unigraphics are trademarks or registered trademarks of Electronic Data Systems Corporation (EDS). InstallShield is a registered trademark and service mark of InstallShield Software Corporation in the United States and/or other countries. Intel is a registered trademark of Intel Corporation. IRIX is a registered trademark of Silicon Graphics, Inc. LINUX is a registered trademark of Linus Torvalds, MatrixOne is a trademark of MatrixOne, Inc. Mentor Graphics and Board Station are registered trademarks and 3D Design, AMPLE, and Design Manager are trademarks of Mentor Graphics Corporation. MEDUSA and STHENO are trademarks of CAD Schroer GmbH. Microsoft, Microsoft Project, Windows, the Windows logo, Windows NT, Visual Basic, and the Visual Basic logo are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and/or other countries. Netscape and the Netscape N and Ship's Wheel logos are registered trademarks of Netscape Communications Corporation in the U.S. and other countries. Oracle is a registered trademark of Oracle Corporation. OrbixWeb is a registered trademark of IONA Technologies PLC. PDGS is a registered trademark of Ford Motor Company. RAND is a trademark of RAND Worldwide. Rational Rose is a registered trademark of Rational Software Corporation. RetrievalWare is a registered trademark of Convera Corporation. RosettaNet is a trademark and Partner Interface Process and PIP are registered trademarks of "RosettaNet," a nonprofit organization. SAP and R/3 are registered trademarks of SAP AG Germany. SolidWorks is a registered trademark of SolidWorks Corporation. All SPARC trademarks are used under license and are trademarks or registered trademarks of SPARC International, Inc. in the United States and in other countries. Products bearing SPARC trademarks are based upon an architecture developed by Sun Microsystems, Inc. Sun, Sun Microsystems, the Sun logo, Solaris, UltraSPARC, Java and all Java based marks, and "The Network is the Computer" are trademarks or registered trademarks of Sun Microsystems, Inc. in the United States and in other countries. TIBCO, TIBCO Software, TIBCO ActiveEnterprise, TIBCO Designer, TIBCO Enterprise for JMS, TIBCO Rendezvous, TIBCO Turbo XML, TIBCO BusinessWorks are the trademarks or registered trademarks of TIBCO Software Inc. in the United States and other countries. WebEx is a trademark of WebEx Communications, Inc.

Third-Party Technology Information

Certain PTC software products contain licensed third-party technology: Rational Rose 2000E is copyrighted software of Rational Software Corporation. RetrievalWare is copyrighted software of Convera Corporation. VisTools library is copyrighted software of Visual Kinematics, Inc. (VKI) containing confidential trade secret information belonging to VKI. HOOPS graphics system is a proprietary software product of, and is copyrighted by, Tech Soft America, Inc. G-POST is copyrighted software and a registered trademark of Intercim. VERICUT is copyrighted software and a registered trademark of CGTech. Pro/PLASTIC ADVISOR is powered by Moldflow technology. Moldflow is a registered trademark of Moldflow Corporation. The JPEG image output in the Pro/Web.Publish module is based in part on the work of the independent JPEG Group. DFORMD.DLL is copyrighted software from Compag Computer Corporation and may not be distributed. METIS, developed by George Karypis and Vipin Kumar at the University of Minnesota, can be researched at http://www.cs.umn.edu/~karypis/metis. METIS is © 1997 Regents of the University of Minnesota. LightWork Libraries are copyrighted by LightWork Design 1990-2001. Visual Basic for Applications and Internet Explorer is copyrighted software of Microsoft Corporation. Parasolid © Electronic Data Systems (EDS). Windchill Info*Engine Server contains IBM XML Parser for Java Edition and the IBM Lotus XSL Edition. Pop-up calendar components Copyright © 1998 Netscape Communications Corporation. All Rights Reserved. TECHNOMATIX is copyrighted software and contains proprietary information of Technomatix Technologies Ltd. Technology "Powered by Groove" is provided by Groove Networks, Inc. Technology "Powered by WebEx" is provided by WebEx Communications, Inc. Oracle 8i run-time and Oracle 9i run-time, Copyright 2002–2003 Oracle Corporation. Oracle programs provided herein are subject to a restricted use license and can only be used in conjuction with the PTC software they are provided with. Apache Server, Tomcat, Xalan, and Xerces are technologies developed by, and are copyrighted software of, the Apache Software Foundation (http://www.apache.org) - their use is subject to the terms and limitations at: http://www.apache.org/LICENSE.txt. Acrobat Reader is copyrighted software

of Adobe Systems Inc. and is subject to the Adobe End-User License Agreement as provided by Adobe with those products. UnZip (© 1990-2001 Info-ZIP, All Rights Reserved) is provided "AS IS" and WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND. For the complete Info ZIP license see

ftp://ftp.info-zip.org/pub/infozip/license.html. Gecko and Mozilla components are subject to the Mozilla Public License Version 1.1 at http://www.mozilla.org/MPL. Software distributed under the MPL is distributed on an "AS IS" basis, WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, either express or implied. See the MPL for the specific language governing rights and limitations. The Java[™] Telnet Applet (StatusPeer.java, TelnetIO.java, TelnetWrapper.java, timedOutException.java), Copyright © 1996, 97 Mattias L. Jugel, Marcus Meißner, is redistributed under the GNU General Public License. This license is from the original copyright holder and the Applet is provided WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND. You may obtain a copy of the source code for the Applet at http://www.mud.de/se/jta (for a charge of no more than the cost of physically performing the source distribution), by sending e-mail to leo@mud.de or marcus@mud.de—you are allowed to choose either distribution method. The source code is likewise provided under the GNU General Public License. GTK+The GIMP Toolkit are licensed under the GNU LGPL. You may obtain a copy of the source code at http://www.gtk.org, which is likewise provided under the GNU LGPL. zlib software Copyright © 1995-2002 Jean-loup Gailly and Mark Adler. OmniORB is distributed under the terms and conditions of the GNU Library General Public License. The Java Getopt.jar, copyright 1987-1997 Free Software Foundation, Inc.; Java Port copyright 1998 by Aaron M. Renn (arenn@urbanophile.com), is redistributed under the GNU LGPL. You may obtain a copy of the source code at: http://www.urbanophile.com/arenn/hacking/download.html. The source code is likewise provided under the

GNU LGPL. Mozilla Japanese localization components are subject to the Netscape Public License Version 1.1 (at http://www.mozilla.org/NPL). Software distributed under NPL is distributed on an "AS IS" basis, WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, either expressed or implied (see the NPL for the specific language governing rights and limitations). The Original Code is Mozilla Communicator client code, released March 31, 1998 and the Initial Developer of the Original Code is Netscape Communications Corporation. Portions created by Netscape are Copyright (c) 1998 Netscape Communications Corporation. All Rights Reserved. Contributors: Kazu Yamamoto (kazu@mozilla.gr.jp), Ryoichi Furukawa (furu@mozilla.gr.jp), Tsukasa Maruyama (mal@mozilla.gr.jp), Teiji Matsuba (matsuba@dream.com).

UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT RESTRICTED RIGHTS LEGEND

This document and the software described herein are Commercial Computer Documentation and Software, pursuant to FAR 12.212(a)-(b) (OCT'95) or DFARS 227.7202-1(a) and 227.7202-3(a) (JUN'95), is provided to the US Government under a limited commercial license only. For procurements predating the above clauses, use, duplication, or disclosure by the Government is subject to the restrictions set forth in subparagraph (c)(1)(ii) of the Rights in Technical Data and Computer Software Clause at DFARS 252.227-7013 (OCT'88) or Commercial Computer Software-Restricted Rights at FAR 52.227-19(c)(1)-(2) (JUN'87), as applicable.

Parametric Technology Corporation, 140 Kendrick Street, Needham, MA 02494 USA

Contents

5	•••••••
About This Guide	vii
Preface	vii
What is the Top Down Planning and Design Business Process Guide?	vii
Comments	viii
Overview of the Top Down Planning and Design Process	1-1
Objectives of the Top Down Planning and Design Process	1-2
The Six Steps of the Top Down Planning and Design Process	1-2
Step 1: Establish Starting Design Configuration	1-3
Step 2: Finalize Design Preparation for Concurrent Development	1-6
Step 3: Plan Development Schedule and Delegate Assignments	1-7
Step 4: Detail and Populate Design	1-8
Step 5: Track Design Progress and Status	1-9
Step 6: Review for Approval	1-10
Paths Through the Top Down Planning and Design Process	1-11
Participants in the Process	1-11
Deliverables and Tools of the Top Down Planning and Design Pr	ocess 2-1
Deliverables of the Process	2-2
Design Content	2-2
Iterations and Versions	
	2-5
Access Control	2-5 2-6
Access Control Structures	2-5 2-6 2-6
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First?	2-5 2-6 2-6 2-11
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First? Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up	2-5 2-6 2-6 2-11 2-11
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First? Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up Tools and Approaches for the Process	2-5 2-6 2-6 2-11 2-11 2-13
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First? Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up Tools and Approaches for the Process Tool for Mechanical Design Content: Design Criteria	2-5 2-6 2-6 2-11 2-11 2-13 2-14
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First? Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up Tools and Approaches for the Process Tool for Mechanical Design Content: Design Criteria Tools for Mechanical Design Content: Reference Control	2-5 2-6 2-6 2-11 2-11 2-13 2-14 2-15
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First? Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up Tools and Approaches for the Process Tool for Mechanical Design Content: Design Criteria Tools for Mechanical Design Content: Reference Control Tools for Wiring Design Criteria: Harness Highways	
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First? Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up Tools and Approaches for the Process Tool for Mechanical Design Content: Design Criteria Tools for Mechanical Design Content: Reference Control Tools for Mechanical Design Criteria: Harness Highways Tools for Circuit Board Design Criteria: Constraints	
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First? Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up Tools and Approaches for the Process Tool for Mechanical Design Content: Design Criteria Tools for Mechanical Design Content: Reference Control Tools for Mechanical Design Criteria: Harness Highways Tools for Wiring Design Criteria: Harness Highways Tools for Circuit Board Design Criteria: Constraints Tools for Downstream Deliverables: References to Designs	2-5 2-6 2-6 2-11 2-11 2-13 2-13 2-14 2-15 2-16 2-16 2-16
Access Control Structures Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First? Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up Tools and Approaches for the Process Tool for Mechanical Design Content: Design Criteria Tools for Mechanical Design Content: Reference Control Tools for Mechanical Design Criteria: Harness Highways Tools for Wiring Design Criteria: Harness Highways Tools for Circuit Board Design Criteria: Constraints Tools for Downstream Deliverables: References to Designs	2-5 2-6 2-6 2-11 2-11 2-13 2-14 2-15 2-16 2-16 2-16 2-16 2-16 2-16 2-16 2-16

Goals	3-2
Overview of Activities	3-2
Benefit	3-2
Fundamental Concepts	3-3
Paths Through This Step	3-3
Activity Map: Establish Starting Design Configuration – Reconfigure an Existing Design a New One	into 3-5
Activity Map: Establish Starting Design Configuration – Create and Configure New Desi	gn3-6
Step 2: Finalize Design Preparation for Concurrent Development	3-6
Goals	3-6
Overview of Activities	3-6
Benefit	3-7
Fundamental Concepts	3-7
Paths Through This Step	3-8
Activity Map	3-8
General Suggestions	3-8
Step 3: Plan Development Schedule and Delegate Assignments	3-9
Goals	3-9
Overview of Activities	3-9
Benefits	3-9
Fundamental Concepts	. 3-10
Paths Through This Step	. 3-10
Activity Map	. 3-11
General Suggestions	. 3-11
Step 4: Detail and Populate Design	. 3-12
Goals	. 3-12
Overview of Activities	. 3-12
Benefit	. 3-13
Fundamental Concepts	. 3-13
Paths Through This Step	. 3-14
Activity Map	. 3-14
General Suggestions	. 3-15
Step 5: Track Design Progress and Status	. 3-16
Goals	. 3-16
Overview of Activities	. 3-16
Benefit	. 3-16
Fundamental Concepts	. 3-16
Paths Through This Step	. 3-16
Activity Map	. 3-17
Step 6: Review for Approval	. 3-17
Goals	. 3-17

Overview of Activities	3-17
Benefit	3-17
Paths Through This Step	3-17
Activity Map	3-18
PDS Adoption Roadmap and the Top Down Planning and Design.	4-1
PDS Adoption Roadmap and the Top Down Planning and Design. The PDS Adoption Roadmap	4-1 4-2
PDS Adoption Roadmap and the Top Down Planning and Design. The PDS Adoption Roadmap What are Processes and Scenarios?	4-1 4-2 4-2
PDS Adoption Roadmap and the Top Down Planning and Design . The PDS Adoption Roadmap What are Processes and Scenarios? Growing the Top Down Planning and Design Process	4-1 4-2 4-2 4-3

Change Record

Chapter	Description
Book-level change	Updated guide for PDS 5.0.

About This Guide

Preface

Business Process Guides are process-oriented descriptions of how PTC's Product Development System (PDS) supports common Product Development processes.

The goal of a Business Process Guide is to:

- Define recommended business process steps and activities that could be performed by a Product Development organization using PTC's PDS.
- Provide a common understanding of concepts and terminology relevant to the business process.

A Business Process Guide is designed for use in conjunction with a *Validated Process* document. Validated Process documents describe the paths through PTC PDS software that are used to test a given business process. The goal of a Validated Process document is to:

- Describe the scope of process-oriented testing in the PTC PDS Quality Systems Test Group
- Provide implementation guidance by illustrating detailed use cases.

Standard product documentation, which is functionality-oriented rather than process- oriented, should be referenced for more detailed descriptions of exactly how specific capabilities work and are used.

What is the Top Down Planning and Design Business Process Guide?

This is a guide to using PTC's Product Development System (PDS) to design a product. In this document, you will learn about:

- Recommended methods and techniques for designing products
- Functionality and tools within the PDS that support and manage the Top Down Planning and Design process

This guide has a different focus than typical product documentation. The process guide is process-focused, while standard documentation is functionality-focused. This guide provides general descriptions of the activities you will perform at various steps in the Top Down Planning and Design process, and descriptions of the appropriate PDS tools to help you accomplish these activities. This guide should be used in conjunction with the standard Windchill PDMLink, Windchill ProjectLink, and Pro/ENGINEER Wildfire documentation, which should be referenced for more detailed descriptions of exactly how specific functionalities work.

The overall methodology and procedures described here are the result of countless consultant and customer experiences. They collectively provide the best approach to the Top Down Planning and Design challenge. However, it is understood that every company will manage their design process differently. Accordingly, the tools in the PDS have been designed as flexible solutions that are scalable and modular enough to be adopted, in whole or in part, to your established Top Down Planning and Design methodology. Because of this, we encourage you to explore the ideas presented here, even if you have an established methodology in place. Some minor modification inspired by an idea described here could make your Top Down Planning and Design process more efficient, making your investment in reading this guide worthwhile.

Comments

PTC welcomes your suggestions and comments on its documentation—send comments to the following address:

documentation@ptc.com

Please include the name of the application and its release number with your comments. For online books, provide the book title.

d Overview of the Top Down Planning and Design Process

This chapter introduces several topics necessary to fully understand the overview of the Top Down Planning and Design process. It also provides a brief overview of that process.

Objectives of the Top Down Planning and Design Process

The Top Down Planning and Design process accomplishes four main objectives:

- It enables the selection of a starting design configuration that minimizes production costs and development efforts by promoting reuse while satisfying the fundamental requirements for the new product.
- It supports the creation of a framework to clearly communicate design criteria and boundaries of responsibility, which enables large-scale and cascading changes.
- It facilitates and controls the development of the design by distributed teams in a concurrent manner.
- It ensures technical and business due diligence prior to final approval and release of the design data.

The Six Steps of the Top Down Planning and Design Process

This section provides a brief overview of the six steps of the Top Down and Planning Design process. Before continuing to understand the process, it is important to note two complications within this process.

- The first four process steps can be nested, meaning that they will be repeated any number of times, particularly if the product has a deep product structure. This also means that the roles executing these first four steps will vary because of the delegation and hand offs after every cycle through the loop.
- Different sections of a design will be developed on different time schedules. As a result, these different sections of the designs will be at different steps in this process concurrently. This is further complicated by the fact that some designs are predecessors or are required for the completion of other designs.



The following sections describe each step and its associated activities in greater detail. These steps and activities are described in much greater detail throughout the rest of this process guide.

Step 1: Establish Starting Design Configuration

This first step in the Top Down Planning and Design process involves the identification or development of candidate designs, the creation of candidate design configurations and the selection of one of these as a start point for the design based on criteria such as cost, time to market or risk.



Establishing a Starting Design Configuration

Activity #	Description
1: Plan development options for designs.	Establish a plan that outlines the development possibilities for each design.
	• If reconfiguring an existing design into a new design, determine whether the planned subordinate design will be reused as currently defined or replaced with another existing design or a new design.
	• If creating a new design from scratch, determine which existing designs will be reused and which will be created new.

Activity #	Description
2: Create or find candidates for designs.	Candidates for each design must be identified and should fall into one of the following categories.
	• Reuse the existing subordinate design.
	• Replace the existing subordinate design with a different existing design.
	• Save the existing subordinate design as new.
	• Save a different existing design as new.
	• Create a new subordinate design.
	This also includes developing discipline- specific representations of the new designs, including mechanical space claims and electrical concepts, for use in mockups.
3: Down-select candidate designs.	Analyze and compare the performance and compatibility of each subordinate design candidate against design requirements. Eliminate those that do not comply.
4: Build candidate design configurations.	Develop candidate design configurations for each combination of designs that should be considered, including enterprise and design structures. This is commonly done in a top down or bottom up structure approach. This includes building mockups for each candidate design configuration.
5: Estimate each candidate design configuration.	Review candidate design configurations and document estimated efforts to develop each into the final design data.
6: Select starting design configuration.	Select the one design configuration to use as the starting point for development.

Step 2: Finalize Design Preparation for Concurrent Development

The second step in this process covers all the activities necessary to prepare the design for delegation to a larger team. This includes the creation of critical design information such as design placements, structures, and criteria.



Finalize Design Preparation for Concurrent Development

Activity #	Description
7: Finalize structure and design placement.	Finish any additional structure work required after selecting the starting design configuration in a top down or bottom up approach. The design configuration mockup will evolve into a detailed design regarding placement of its subordinate designs.
8: Develop and disseminate design criteria.	Modify existing design criteria and/or create new design criteria as needed. Disseminate or re-disseminate the appropriate design criteria into each design as appropriate.

Step 3: Plan Development Schedule and Delegate Assignments

The third step in the process involves setting up the schedule, defining all standards and communication mechanisms, and developing schedules and procedures necessary for delegation.



Plan Development Schedule and Delegate Assignments

Activity #	Description
9: Create development schedule.	Create a detailed schedule, with milestones and gates, tracking the development of the design.
10: Define communication and status procedures.	Document the communication practices during the development of the design once it is delegated.
11: Break out and delegate individual assignments.	Create assignments that are based on completing a specific deliverable within the design. Concisely record the instructions for work on the design in the form of documents or markups. Delegate the assignments to the appropriate individuals.

Activity #	Description
12: Delegate design control.	Modify the access control for each component of the design so that the owner to whom it is delegated can assume responsibility for it.
13: Host design kick-off meeting.	Communicate key information to the design team in support of their assignments.

Step 4: Detail and Populate Design

In this fourth step of the process, the designs are detailed and populated to their final states.



Detail and Populate Designs

Activity #	Description
14: Review assignments.	Review and, if necessary, revise the deliverable-based assignments.

Activity #	Description
15: Author and populate detailed designs.	Author and populate designs as specified in the deliverable-based assignments. This will include developing structures in a top down or bottom up manner.
16: Author design deliverables.	Author additional deliverables, such as drawings associated with designs, as specified in the deliverable-based assignments.
17: Update progress on assignments.	Update the status of the deliverable-based assignments.
18: Complete assignments.	Once all the deliverables are complete, then complete the assignments.

Step 5: Track Design Progress and Status

The fifth step in the process allows the progress and status of the design to be tracked closely by various levels of management.



Plan Development Schedule and Delegate Assignments

Activity #	Description
19: Review status of design.	Review the progress and status of designs and subordinate designs.
20: Track new part introductions.	Track and review the number of new parts that are introduced as the design progresses. Where possible, redirect to reuse existing parts instead of introducing new parts.
21: Track assignment progress.	Track the progress of assignments to gain a broad overview of the progress toward design completion and visibility into any schedule changes initiated by the progression.

Step 6: Review for Approval

The seventh step in the process provides a means to approve the final design work so that it can pass into the next process.



Review for Approval

Activity #	Description
22: Review development plan.	Review the original plan for the design to understand the original boundaries on the assignment.
23: Review design.	Review the design in order to compare the planned design effort to the resulting design effort.
24: Review new parts introduced.	Review the new parts that are introduced with the completion of the design. This may result in more work to replace these new parts with existing ones in an effort to promote reuse and reduce costs.

Activity #	Description
25: Review against standards.	Review the design against industry, product, or modeling standards to ensure conformance.
26: Final approval.	This is the final step prior to releasing the design data.

Paths Through the Top Down Planning and Design Process

The Top Down Design and Planning process can be executed in a variety of ways, depending upon the types of activities required. The path chosen is based on factors such as the need to have someone external to the company or an organization participate as one of the roles, or the need to project manage the execution of the design plan.

In most cases, someone external to the company or organization would participate in steps 1, 3, 4, or 5, in the roles of a member of the cross-functional team, a design manager, or a member of the design team or approval team. These roles are described in detail in the *Product Development System Global Product Collaboration Process Guide*.

Project management is particularly applicable to steps 3, 4, and 5. These steps are described in detail in the *Product Development System Project Manage an Engineering Team Process Guide*.

Participants in the Process

Individuals and groups in processes fall into one of two categories. They are either *intermittent*, meaning they join in the process for a specific product development or *continuous*, meaning they join every product development effort in the same role.

Individual participants in the Top Down Planning and Design process may have an intermittent role; they join in the process to develop a specific product.

Title	Туре	Description
Design Lead	Intermittent	The Design Lead is primarily responsible for developing configurations and preparing the design for delegation.

The four distinct groups in this process can be either intermittent or continuous participants, depending on the industry, the company and even the product.

Title	Туре	Description
Design managers	Intermittent or Continuous	Design managers participate in preparing the overall product development schedule and are responsible for assigning design responsibility and tasks.
Designer team	Intermittent or Continuous	This design team is responsible for detailing and populating the design to completion.
Approval team	Intermittent or Continuous	The approval team is responsible for executing the final review of the product data prior to release.
Cross- functional team	Intermittent or Continuous	The cross-functional team is responsible for developing estimates of time and effort required to make the physical product and to develop all the product design deliverables. These estimates are used to choose which design configuration to use as a starting point.

2

Deliverables and Tools of the Top Down Planning and Design Process

This chapter introduces several topics necessary to fully understand the overview of the Top Down Planning and Design process. It also provides a brief overview of that process.

Deliverables of the Process

Ultimately, the deliverables from this process are split between design content and the structure around that content. These items are used downstream to plan and fabricate the end product.

Design Content

The term *design content* describes the variety of files that define the design at a detailed level. This content feeds by the next progressive process to fabricate the product.

Sets of design content are commonly generated for one or more disciplinespecific forms that may include mechanical, wiring, and circuit board definitions. Commonly, these forms of the design content are simply different representations of the same design. When this is the case, the representations must be synchronized periodically.

While there are other types of product content that are finally shipped with the product such as installation manuals and packing materials, these are deliverables not directly generated from the design process. As a result, the development of those items is not covered in this guide.

The following sections describe the discipline-specific types of design content and the ways in which these representations relate to one another.

Mechanical Design Content

Mechanical design content consists of deliverables that describe an item in terms of three-dimensional representations or their mechanical physical properties. The following is a list of mechanical design content.



Туре	Description
Component model	A three-dimensional representation of physical items made of a single continuous solid.

Assembly model	A three-dimensional representation of physical items that describes how component models and/or other assembly models fit together.
Component drawing / Assembly drawing	A two-dimensional representation of models. This deliverable commonly contains many views of the same model along with other details of its shape, which may include dimensions and notes.

There is a wide variety of other mechanical content such as process drawings, manufacturing models and cutter paths. However the creation of these deliverables are not covered in this guide as it focuses on the deliverables of the design process, which are the design models and drawings.

Wiring Design Content

Wiring design content describes an item in terms of a combination of twodimensional abstractions and three-dimensional representations (or their electrical and mechanical properties).



Туре	Description
Diagram drawing	This two-dimensional drawing is an abstraction of the electrical wires going from one generic electrical symbol to another (from-to connection information). It is used as a logical conceptual check for the wiring system.

Schematic drawing	This two-dimensional drawing is a detailed representation of the electrical wires routed from one specific pin connector on an item to another. A schematic drawing builds on a diagram drawing, providing more detail. Again, from-to connection information is tightly tracked tightly for downstream routing purposes.
Wiring harness models and connector models routed through assembly model	The wiring harness model represents the routing of the wires and harness through the mechanical assembly model. The connector models represent the termination points of the wires and harnesses in the mechanical assembly model. This is a mechanical representation of the schematic drawing.

Circuit Board Design Content

Circuit Board Design Content describes an item in terms of a combination of two-dimensional representations, three-dimensional representations, and/or their electrical and mechanical physical properties.



Board Outline/Trace Drawing	These two-dimensional drawings contain outlines of the circuit board. The metal traces within each layer of the board are included and represent a routing. Each sheet of the drawing commonly represents a different layer of the board, and thus a different set of traces.
Board Schematic Diagram	In this two-dimensional drawing, board component symbols are placed on the outline of the board. The board component symbols are always taken out of a standard approved library.
Circuit board assembly model and component models placed in assembly model	The circuit board assembly model is a three dimensional representation that is placed in the mechanical assembly model. The component models represent the items placed onto the circuit board. This is a mechanical representation of the Board Schematic Diagram

Documentation

This category of deliverables covers a wide variety of documents that directly describe the physical properties of the item. This may include but is not limited to design specifications, design manuals, and analysis result reports.

Iterations and Versions

While the end goal is to develop the final versions of the design content and structures, it is necessary to keep the trail of prior versions of the data for several reasons:

- It may be necessary to regress to a previous version and move forward from that point, based on new assumptions or direction.
- A fully traceable history is valuable in creating next-generation products. A branch in the design decision tree, represented by a certain version of the digital product data, can be used as a starting point for a new design.

To accommodate these needs, iterations or versions of the documents are maintained.

Iterations represent incremental changes to an object, such as part or document. A new iteration is created each time the object is checked in, at which time the working copy that you have edited supersedes the original object. At this time, the iteration is incremented (for example from A.1 to A.2). When this object is again checked out, a working copy is created that can be edited before being checked back in and iterated once more. The latest iteration of a version represents its current condition; previous iterations represent its history. A new *version* is created each time you revise a part or document. Creating a new version (for example, A.4 becomes B.1) allows you to maintain, and create new iterations in, different versions of an object. While iterations are small incremental changes to an object, versions have business significance. For example, the writer of an owner's manual would revise the manual when a new model of the product is developed, and version A would maintain the manual for the first model, while version B would maintain the manual for the new model.

Access Control

Within the context of the Top Down Planning and Design process, access control is used for two distinct purposes.

First, access control is used to manage work-in-progress creation of design deliverables. Specific teams or individuals are given the ability to create and update product data. Access permissions can be based on the structure as well as on folder, which can be used to group like deliverables together.

Second, access control is used to control the visibility of data to downstream participants. It governs when and how the teams or individuals that will make tooling, machine code, or other derived product data can see the design deliverables.

In practice, downstream participants are provided visibility once the design content is relatively mature to ensure that they do not start creating downstream content when the design content is still very dynamic. Of course, the point at which design content becomes accessible to other process participants is determined by an organization's business rules; for example, many organizations try to "design for manufacturability", which may affect the speed with which they allow downstream participants to view design content. In any case, access control is the tool that governs this visibility.

Structures

In its simplest context, the term structure is easy to define. A *structure* is a hierarchical list of all the items in a product; however, this definition quickly grows complicated within the context of modern products that include a variety of multidisciplinary designs.

The development of these designs is commonly delegated to a set of design teams, each specializing in and focusing on one discipline. These specialist teams use structures to organize and manage the creation of their discipline-specific design content. The resulting design structures are developed in a form most practical and convenient to that team and the related discipline. As a result, the creation of these multiple, discipline-specific structures inherently leads to differences in the hierarchy or order of the structure.

In the end, these differences between these design structures are aggregated and reconciled against a single structure--the enterprise structure--to gain agreement. Once complete, this enterprise structure becomes the deliverable for the next process, as it is the list of items to be fabricated or ordered to physically manufacture the product.

Mechanical Design Structures

The simplest definition of a *mechanical design structure* is that it is an ordered list of mechanical design content. However, this ordered list is somewhat unique in that definition of the hierarchy is represented primarily within the mechanical design content.



The basic building block of the ordered list is the assembly model. Each assembly model contains a number of component models and also other assembly models. By placing an assembly model within another assembly model, the mechanical design structure can be nested and thus extended. As a result, the aggregation of these nested assembly models becomes the backbone of the mechanical design structure. Other types of mechanical design content and tools are referenced in the assembly model and included in the mechanical design structure.

In practice, the hierarchy of the mechanical design structure is often organized into major functional subsystems, each represented by a single assembly, so that a given subsystem can be delegated to a team or individual for development. In this way, a number of teams or individuals can develop various subsystems concurrently.

Wiring Design Structures

A *wiring design structure* is an ordered list of the wires, harnesses, and connectors within a design. This hierarchy is unique in that it has two distinct, yet synchronous, mechanical and electrical representations.



The electrical representation is captured within the wiring design content, which consists of the diagram and schematic drawings. Unlike the assembly models that reference each other and thereby create a nested network that becomes the mechanical design structure, these drawing files are singular and do not reference one another. However, each of these drawings contains connection information, which actually represents the wiring design structure and much more. This information includes the hierarchy of the wires and the appropriate from-to connector destinations for each wire.

It is this information that is used to build the mechanical representation of the wiring design content and structure. This information is fed into an assembly model to route wirings, which are component models, to and from specific connector component models. Additionally, individual wires are grouped together to make harnesses.

In this way, the connection information from the diagram and schematic drawings and the assembly model become two distinct yet synchronous representations of the same wiring design structure.

In practice, the electrical wiring design structure is commonly split off into its own subsystem; it can be further subdivided, especially on larger efforts and more complex products. Again, this is mostly done to facilitate delegation to teams and individuals for development.

Circuit Board Design Structures

A *circuit board design structure* is an ordered list of electrical components that will be placed on the circuit board. The definition of this hierarchy comes directly from the assembly file, as part of the circuit board design content.



Compared to other design structures, circuit board design structures are unique in several ways. First, all of the electrical components are standard and come from an approved library. Few, if any, new electrical components are created during the process of designing a circuit board. Second, the hierarchy of the circuit board design structure is not nested: It is always one level deep.

As mentioned previously, the information in a board schematic can be passed to a mechanical assembly model to build out a mechanical representation. This in turn creates a mechanical design structure as it creates the mechanical assembly model. Once this is done, the circuit board design structure and mechanical design structure must be synchronized periodically to ensure agreement.

A single circuit board design structure is commonly assigned to its own subsystem so that its development can be delegated to one team or individual.

Enterprise Structure

An *enterprise structure* is a business representation of a product. While the nature of that representation varies from business to business, in general it is an ordered list of the physical items that must be fabricated and assembled to make the final product. Furthermore, the discipline specific design structures are reconciled against this enterprise structure.

Objects and Files

Enterprise Structure



Approaches for Structures: Create Design or Enterprise First?

In this document, design and enterprise structures have been described. Design structures represent the discipline-specific hierarchy inherent in different types of design content. An enterprise structure is a business representation listing the physical items required to make a product. Furthermore, these two structures are related. All of the discipline-specific design structures are reconciled against the enterprise structure.

Given this information, it is natural to ask: which structure do you create first? While either type of structure can actually be created first, the answer is, in part, dependent upon who is doing the work.

While the specific steps vary from tool to tool, the Enterprise First, Design Second approach generally accommodates a user who does not have access to or the skill to use a design tool. This user can create the enterprise structure and then hand it off to one of the discipline-specific teams to create the design structure.



Enterprise First, Design Second Design First, Enterprise Second

On the other hand, the Design First, Enterprise Second approach requires a user with access and the skill to use the design tool for all of the steps. It demands that the design structure be created first. The enterprise structure can then be derived directly from it. However the various discipline-specific design structures must be aggregated and reconciled against this enterprise structure.

Throughout the rest of the document where the steps in the Top Down Planning and Design process are described, references will be made to these two different approaches. As you will see, some of the steps in this process are naturally lend themselves more to one of these two approaches than the other.

Approaches for Structures: Top Down and Bottom Up

Just as interactions differ among structure types, there are also different approaches to creating them. Regardless of the type of a structure, it can be created in a top down manner, a bottom up manner or a combination of both approaches. The following outlines the two approaches.



Top Down Structure Modeling

In the top down structure approach, the following steps should be followed.

- 1. Create the highest-level artifact or document in the structure.
- 2. Create the artifacts or documents that make up the structure immediately below the highest-level artifact or document.
- 3. Attach these lower-level artifacts or documents to the highest-level artifact or document.
- 4. Repeat, moving downward in the structure until the lowest level of the structure is reached.



Bottom Up Structure Modeling

In the bottom up structure approach, the following steps should be followed.

- 1. Create the lowest-level artifacts or documents in the structure. This will involve the creation of many artifacts and documents.
- 2. Create the artifacts and documents that make up the structure immediately above the lowest-level artifacts or documents.
- 3. Attach the lowest-level artifacts or documents to the next higher-level artifact or document.
- 4. Repeat, moving upward in the structure until the highest level of the structure is reached.

In practice, neither approach is used exclusively. A mixture of the two is almost always used to develop different parts of the structure. The higher levels of a structure are more easily created with the top down approach, while creation of lower levels lends itself to the bottom up approach.

Tools and Approaches for the Process

While creating design content and structures, a variety of tools and approaches may be needed to support accompanying goals for the product. This section describes tools and techniques that are used to aid in the development of the design.

Tool for Mechanical Design Content: Design Criteria

The design of today's products is truly a collaborative effort.

Individuals on teams must work in concert to ensure components and subassemblies within their subsystem match and mate accordingly. Between subsystems, entire teams must coordinate their designs to ensure integration. Further complicating the effort is the fact that work-in-progress change in this environment is constant, and the results of adjustments often ripple across many subsystems, affecting the design work of many teams.

Given this dynamic environment, how do you begin to coordinate these efforts? For example, how do you design two mating components such that when a modification is made to one, you do not have to manually adjust the other to match? In a more complex example, how do you clearly identify and communicate the space that occupies a new subsystem to all teams? The answers to these questions lie in how design criteria are captured.

The term *design criteria* refers to sets of drawings or models that contain geometry and parameters, which are used in one of these two ways:

- Visually communicates the spatial organization, location, and size of designs. Ultimately this communicates spatial areas for teams to develop their designs in or vice versa to keep their designs out of spatial areas.
- Users reference the geometry and parameters in their designs as landmarks. As a result, this enables large-scale change by cascading a single modification to the design criteria to all the detailed designs that reference its geometry or parameters. In this case, a strong reliance on references is used as an enabler. References can either be internal or external.

Internal references are dependencies created among features within the same assembly model or component model. These references can be used to embed design intelligence that is similar to configuration on a component level. This allows the design to react intelligently to change based on the original goal of the designer.

External references are dependencies created among features that exist in two separate assembly models or component models. This type of dependency results in one file requiring another. From a structure view, these references are commonly between immediate subordinate assembly models or component models. As a result, a modification to design criteria can cascade sequentially through each level of a hierarchy from one subordinate to another, thereby enabling global changes.

Layouts

A layout is a type of drawing that contains only critical geometry and parameters, which then drive geometry and parameters within an assembly or component model. This provides an abstracted level of control and is useful for large-scale changes.

Skeleton Models

A skeleton model is a component model that contains design criteria geometry and parameters. The skeleton model is not considered part of the deliverable from the process, but more of a tool used to create and change other design content. The following are the types of design criteria geometry that can be included in a skeleton model.

- **Space Claim Geometry** This geometry, which is created like geometry in any other component model, is used early in development to clearly define the space that will be occupied by the design once it is completed.
- Interface Geometry This geometry represents the outline and other geometric characteristics of an interface between two major assemblies in a design. During the design of the two assemblies, this geometry is used as a reference. If this reference geometry changes, then that change will cascade through all the other designs that reference it, resulting in a global change in the two major assemblies that reference dit.
- Industrial Design Surfaces –In consumer products, one styled surface is often composed of many components. With design criteria, one surface can be created and then copied into many assembly models or component models where it is used in the construction of geometry. Furthermore, if the styled surface is modified, the change cascades through all the assembly models and components models referencing it.
- **Circuit Board Layout** The design of a circuit board starts with its outline defined within the context of a mechanical assembly model, where the mounting pattern can be determined. Additionally, a representation of the space claim of the circuit board, referred to as keep-in and keep-out areas, is also defined. This information is then transferred to the Board Outline and Trace Drawings. There it can be used as a basis for placing electrical components on the board.

Parameters and Relationships

Parameters are used in assembly models and component models to represent geometric or non-geometric variables and their values. Equations can then be written that make these parameters dependent and independent variables representing design criteria and intelligence. These parameters can in turn be used to drive the values of feature dimensions and component placement values. In this way, intelligent and programmatic control of designs is possible.

In regard to skeletons, the high-level, non-geometric variables can be represented by skeleton parameters. Other assembly models and component models can reference these parameters through equations to create dependencies. Again, modifications to the skeleton parameters will cascade change to all of the assembly models and component models that used it as a reference.

Tools for Mechanical Design Content: Reference Control

As described in the previous section, referencing design criteria to drive and manage global changes is powerful tool. Overuse of one of its enabling

functionalities, external references, can be detrimental. When too many references are used in a design, it causes it to be over-constrained making it inflexible. As a result, adjustments to the design become exceedingly difficult as well as potential for reuse declines.

The concluding thought that is ultimately reached is this: how do you control how and where design references are made? The answer is reference control.

The term *reference control* describes a set of tools that allows managers of design teams to determine what types of references can be created between which models. By defining when, how and where references are created, these managers are in effect defining the paths in which changes is propagated within the design.

Tools for Wiring Design Criteria: Harness Highways

Designers can clearly identify the locations through which harnesses should be routed in an assembly, based on clearances for mechanisms and other protected areas within a design. These areas can be identified as *highways* in the assembly model. As these highways are relocated, the harnesses also move, allowing for high-level, large-scale changes.

Tools for Circuit Board Design Criteria: Constraints

In the development process, designers face significant challenges due to the extremely complex interaction of electrical, mechanical and thermal properties within a printed circuit board (PCB). Constraint driven designs allow these complex interactions to be controlled in an automated and simpler fashion compared to manually managing these properties.

These constraints exactly specify the electrical, mechanical and thermal characteristics as well as any other physical limitations associated with the PCB layout. Understanding the constraints up front and designing with them in mind reduces the number of design iterations.

Tools for Downstream Deliverables: References to Designs

In conjunction with the effort to develop more innovative designs, downstream participants in product development try to get started earlier in order to reduce time to market, often by using relationships created between designs and the downstream sequences and design tools used to manufacture them. This allows modifications made to designs to automatically propagate to and update these downstream deliverables. The following are common types of downstream relationships.

Design geometry is commonly used to define the geometry of the tooling that is used to manufacture the design. As a result of this relationship, any time the design geometry changes; the geometry of the tooling also changes. While this relationship can be removed, it is unwise to do so, as it dramatically automates the effort to update the tooling during a change.

Design geometry and *tooling geometry* are both used to create machining sequences. This relationship allows changes made to the design geometry to

update the sequences directly or through the tooling geometry, once it is updated from the design geometry. Again, while this relationship can be removed, it is unwise to do so, given the advantage it provides in reacting to changes automatically.

In these progressive cases, the downstream deliverables should be reviewed to ensure that the relationships are understood. This is particularly important when reconfiguring an existing design into a new design, as the existing design will commonly have dependent deliverables downstream in the process.

3

Details of the Top Down Planning and Design Process

This chapter presents detailed steps of the Top Down Planning and Design process.

Step 1: Establish Starting Design Configuration

Goals

The goal of this step is select the starting configuration for the design.

Overview of Activities

This step starts with the definition of development possibilities for each of the immediate designs. The specific activities will vary depending upon whether the design is reconfigured from an existing one or created new.

Next, the candidates for each of the designs should be listed. Once listed, they can be considered in comparison to the needs and requirements of the entire product. This allows this list to be reduced to the candidates for each design that should be included in some design configuration.

From the candidates defined for each design, candidate design configurations are built to represent each permutation that should be considered for the starting design configuration. Mockups for each of the candidate design configurations should be constructed.

Subsequently, development efforts and costs are estimated for each of the design configurations and corresponding mockups. This information is then used to assist in selecting the one design configuration that is to be used as the starting point for the design.

Benefit

The benefits of this step are as follows:

- Accurate estimates enable better decisions Making the right decision regarding the selection of a starting design configuration is dependent upon the accuracy of the estimates and the compatibility and flexibility of the design data. Therefore, technical due diligence at this step determines the ultimate efficiency rendered from the starting design configuration.
- Selection decision in light of full technical disclosure By the time the candidate design configurations are built, the technical feasibility, production costs, and development efforts have all been carefully considered and reviewed by a cross-functional representation of the company.
- Best starting configuration This step contains activities with a very specific purpose. By reviewing the candidate design configurations and their associated development and production cost estimates, a well-informed decision can be made for the product that will ultimately lead to the best combination of the development effort and product costs.

Fundamental Concepts

Types of Costs - Hard and Soft, Recurring and Non-Recurring

The selection of one candidate design configuration over another is in part dependent upon the effort and cost associated with each. This cost or effort falls into two general categories.

First, costs are either *hard* or *soft*. Hard costs are the costs to make physical items, such as raw materials. Soft costs are generally the money spent on people performing some activity (such as updating a document). Both types of costs must be included in the estimates for a proposed change.

Second, costs are also either *recurring* or *nonrecurring*. A recurring cost is one that repeats consistently within a time cycle. For example, a change in materials might increase the cost of the product it is in every time you make that product. A nonrecurring cost is a one-time cost, such as the cost to manufacture new tooling required to make a product, including activity time and scrap time. Again, both types of costs must be included in the estimates for a proposed change.

Configuration Mockups from Heterogeneous Data

In this step, there is a need to visually check the mechanical, wiring, and circuit board compatibility. In many cases, the data within a specific discipline may very well be spread within a variety of authoring tool formats. For example, one design may reside in a Pro/ENGINEER Wildfire format, while another resides in a CATIA format, and yet another in a Unigraphics format. For the purposes of candidate design configuration mockups, conversions do not necessarily need to be made into a common authoring tool format. However it is important to spatially place them so the compatibility can be checked. In this case, visualization tools can be used to perform these studies for each candidate design configuration.

Paths Through This Step

There are two paths through this step, with the difference based on how the step begins. Either the design can be based on an existing one, or a new design is created. The following sections explain these two options in greater detail.

Reconfigure an Existing Design into a New Design

The first path, reconfiguring an existing design into a new design, is also the one that will typically require less development effort. This is due to the fact that the existing design is already completely populated and requires effort only for the changes. Most often these changes are focused on the subordinate designs. In general, there are five options for each of these subordinate designs.

• Reuse the existing subordinate design – In this case, the existing subordinate design is simply used, as it exists. This requires no more work, other than minor location adjustments to other new subordinate designs located near it. This option relies on the capabilities described in the *Product Development System Search and Reuse process guide*.

- Replace a current subordinate design with a different existing subordinate item Another option is to replace one of the subordinate designs with another unchanged, existing design. This involves searching for or navigating to the appropriate existing design. This option relies upon the capabilities described in the *Product Development System Search and Reuse process guide*.
- Save the current subordinate design as a new design With this option, the current subordinate design is saved as a new design that can subsequently be changed. Additionally, this requires the replacement of the existing subordinate design with the derived one.
- Save an existing design as a new design In this case, an existing design that is not currently a member if the existing design is saved as new and subsequently changed. This new design is then placed. This option relies on the capabilities described in the *Product Development System Search and Reuse process guide*.
- Create a new design The last option is to create a new, empty design and then place it.

Create and Configure a New Design

The second path, creating and configuring a new design, requires more development effort, as it requires that existing or new designs be placed together as subordinates of this new design. There are three options for these subordinate designs.

- Reuse an existing subordinate design The first option is to search for or navigate to an existing design and place it, without changes. This option, which requires the least amount of development effort, relies upon the capabilities described in the *Product Development System Search and Reuse process guide*.
- Save an existing design as a new design In this case, an existing design is saved as new and subsequently changed. This new design is then placed. This option relies upon the capabilities described in the *Product Development System Search and Reuse process guide*.
- Create a new subordinate design The last option is to create a new empty design and then place it.

Activity Map: Establish Starting Design Configuration – Reconfigure an **Existing Design into a New One**



S1A1: Plan development options for designs S1A2: Create or find candidates for designs S1A3: Downselect candidate designs S1A4: Build candidate design configurations S1A5: Estimate each design configuration S1A6: Select starting design configuration

Activity Map: Establish Starting Design Configuration – Create and Configure New Design



S1A5: Estimate each design configuration

S1A6: Select starting design configuration

Step 2: Finalize Design Preparation for Concurrent Development

Goals

The goal of this step is finish all the design preparation work before any of it is delegated.

Overview of Activities

Once the starting design configuration has been established, a set of activities must be completed before detailed design work can be delegated to teams or individuals.

First, the placements of the designs must be finalized, based on the mockups that were generated for each design configuration. Additionally, the structures of these designs need to be finalized at least to the level of the structure that will be delegated.

Once the placements and structure are set, then the design criteria can be created or modified. This design criterion should then be propagated throughout the structure as necessary. Again, like the structure, this should be extended to the level of the structure that will be delegated.

Finally, product and modeling standards should be defined for the effort. Also, libraries that contain standard parts should be identified so they can be referenced once design activities have been delegated.

Benefit

The benefits of this step are as follows:

- Mechanical design criteria coordinates the design effort When space claims and interfaces are defined early in the process, the boundaries and references for the creation of detailed designs are clearly found and understood. Even as different designs progress, all of the participants in a particular design references the same design criteria. As a result, the development of the product is coordinated throughout many designs.
- Mechanical design criteria enables large-scale modifications When detailed designs reference design criteria, a network of references is build around a single source of modification. When the design criteria is modified, that modification then cascades through all of the related designs, enabling adjustments on a large scale.
- Mechanical reference control promotes reuse When the scope in which detailed designs can reference other detailed designs is clearly defined, external references are minimized to only those that are required for large-scale modifications. As a result, designs are more portable and reusable.

Fundamental Concepts

Standards: Definitions and Types

Standards have always been a point of emphasis in developing new products. Generally, these standards can be applied in two ways.

First, the standards are applicable to the end products. These could be standards defined by a government agency or industry watch-group. Alternatively, they could be derived from best practices that have been codified within a company. Furthermore, they may be specific to a particular product or set of product lines.

Second, the standards are applicable to the data. Standards can be applied to the fidelity or flexibility of design models (geometric best practices or model settings), or perhaps to the format and types of information within the data (parameters, document formats, and so on). At one time, drafting checkers

enforced standards for hard-copy drawings; currently, similar standards seem to be emerging around design data.

Paths Through This Step

There is one path through this step. However, there are different ways and means to complete some of the activities regarding structures and design criteria. The following explains the variations for those activities.

S2A7: Change enterprise and design structures

- Enterprise First, Design Second see detail in the <u>Approaches for Structures:</u> <u>Which to create first? Design or Enterprise?</u> section of this guide.
- Design First, Enterprise Second see detail in the <u>Approaches for Structures:</u> <u>Which to create first? Design or Enterprise?</u> section of this guide.
- Top Down Approach see detail in the <u>Approaches for Structures: Top</u> <u>Down and Bottom Up Approaches</u> section of this guide.
- Bottom Up Approach see detail in the <u>Approaches for Structures: Top</u> <u>Down and Bottom Up Approaches</u> section of this guide.

S2A8: Develop or change existing design criteria

- Mechanical Design Criteria see detail in the <u>Tool for Mechanical Design</u> <u>Content: Design Criteria</u> section and the <u>Tool for Mechanical Design</u> <u>Content: Reference Control</u> sections.
- Wiring Design Criteria see detail in the <u>Tools for Wiring Design Criteria:</u> <u>Harness Highways</u> section
- Circuit Board Design Criteria see detail in <u>Tools for Circuit Board Design</u> <u>Criteria: Constraints</u>.

Activity Map



S2A7: Finalize structure and design placement S2A8: Develop and disseminate design intent

General Suggestions

What Is the Best Way to Build Structures in Support of This Step?

The best overall approach will vary, depending upon whether a given design was created by reconfiguring an existing product or creating a new product.

If creating a new product, a good approach is to build in a top down manner, filling out the structure while proceeding from higher to lower levels. Using the

Enterprise First, Design Second approach will provide an early framework for various disciplinary groups to reference and thus be coordinated at a base level.

If reconfiguring an existing product into a new one, the sections of the existing structure is best developed using bottom up approach and Design First, Enterprise Second approaches. When dealing with the new sections of the product structure, rather than saving existing sections as new, it is easier to treat the relevant design structure as a new product, as described in the preceding paragraph.

Step 3: Plan Development Schedule and Delegate Assignments

Goals

The goal of this step is to develop a full schedule and allocate assignments.

Overview of Activities

With the design preparation finished, the overall schedule and individual assignments can be created. The schedule should include appropriately timed stages and gates, along with periodic design progress and status meetings. The assignments should consist of derived and discrete amounts of the total work that is required, and should be sequenced as predecessors and successors. Additionally, assignments should be developed with well-documented work instructions, as they will be assigned to a specific team or individual in the next step.

After the schedule and assignments have been defined, those assignments can be given to specific teams or individuals. Along with the assignment, the access control for the design must be altered so that the team or individual can do the design work.

Once the assignments have been given out, a design kick-off meeting should be held to officially start the development effort and communicate critical information.

Benefits

The benefits of this step are as follows:

- Efficiently planned usage of design resources In many designs, it is necessary to complete some portion of one design before another design can be started. This relationship between predecessor and successor affects the start and end dates of work and, therefore, affects the timing in the overall schedule. This step allows for the assignments to be sequenced in the correct order considering these relationships. As a result, managers can accurately plan when and how participants will become engaged and disengaged with a design effort. This in turn maximizes productivity.
- Minimize corrective action For some design assignments, a simple text description does not adequately describe the objective of the assignment.

More visually descriptive instructions like markups communicate more clearly. When these instructions are clearly and concisely documented, it greatly improves the chances the task will be correctly the first time instead of fixing issues in a change process after the design has been released.

Fundamental Concepts

Real Time and Asynchronous Meetings

Meetings are either held in real time or asynchronously. First, there are two ways to hold a real time meeting in which the topics are discussed in real time.

In face-to-face meetings, the meeting participants gather in a room. Audible and visual communication is carried out physically. This is commonly done when all the participants are at one geographic location.

In virtual meetings, the meeting participants do not physically gather in a room. Audible communication is through a conference call, while visual communication is carried out through digital media on a computer.

Asynchronous meetings are held in discussion forums where the participants post their comments asynchronously. In this case, there is no audible communication. Visual communication is through the discussion forums and through the data, which are accessible at any time.

Paths Through This Step

There are four paths through this step. On one hand, these paths are split based on whether the participants are internal or external to the company. On the other hand, the paths are split based on whether the rest of the development is managed with simple tasks or through formal project management. The following lists references for some of these paths.

- The two paths involving project management of the rest of the development, whether with internal or external participants, is detailed in the *Product Development System Project Manage an Engineering Team process guide.*
- The path with simple tasks but external participants is detailed in the *Product Development System Global Design Collaboration process guide.*
- The last path, with internal participants and simple tasks, is detailed below, in the activity map.

Activity Map



S3A12: Delegate design control S3A13: Design kick-off meeting

General Suggestions

Things to Consider When Building the Plan

When the designs are assigned and delegated to the design team, the following should be carefully considered.

- Gain a clear understanding of the modifications required to reconfigure the design in order to satisfy the requirements for the new product.
- Break up the modifications of the subsystem into pieces of work that are ٠ discrete and easily delegated. Additionally, ensure that this breakdown of the work is clearly communicated and agreed upon.
- What is the next step for the design? Is it to be delegated again, or will it be directly populated and detailed? Are there any implications that need to be considered?

Planning Tasks in a Just-In-Time Manner

Tasks should be planned so that their deliverables have an effectivity date immediately prior to that of the next successor task. This means that the deliverables from the task are completed just in time for the next task that is dependent on that deliverable to start. When planning is done in this manner, situations that require adjustments to the plan or the design can be accommodated and handled in an efficient fashion.

How Detailed Should Instructions Be?

As simplistic as it sounds, instructions should be only as detailed as they have to be. You want to provide the person doing the work with enough flexibility to be as creative as possible and to reuse as much as possible. In this way you can leverage existing investments (in terms of digital development) and the skills of your employees.

What to Communicate in the Design Kick-Off Meeting

Consider clearly communicating the following at the design kick-off meeting so that the entire development effort can be coordinated. Additionally, having this information readily accessible for reference internally is often desirable.

- Review schedules ranging from development of this design to the highest level.
- Review spheres of responsibility and ownership.
- Describe design criteria and how it interacts within each design. In some cases, a diagram may prove useful in communicating these complicated concepts.
- Identify standards and libraries that should be used.
- Outline the communication methods, such as discussion forums and status updates, to be used during the development cycle such as.

Step 4: Detail and Populate Design

Goals

The goal of this step is to develop detailed designs and fully populate each design.

Overview of Activities

After the overall schedule is defined, individual assignments are given out, and the design kick-off meeting is held, the detailed design work begins. To begin, the user reviews the assignments and its associated work instructions. Once the workload is fully understood, the user can start creating the discipline-specific structures and design content. This varies widely from discipline to discipline and breaks down into the following activities.

- Authoring Mechanical Designs For mechanical design, this step mainly focuses on creating subassemblies, components and detailed geometry as described in the <u>Mechanical Design Content</u> and <u>Mechanical Design</u> <u>Structure</u>. During these activities, the user will frequently use existing <u>Mechanical Design Criteria</u> as a landmark for organizational purposes and to create references to enable global changes.
- Authoring Wiring Designs The process of creating wiring designs follows the progression from wiring drawing to a schematic drawing and finally the creation of wires and harnesses within the appropriate assembly model as described in the <u>Wiring Design Content</u> section. The structures are generated during these activities as described in the <u>Wiring Design Structure</u> section. As this is done, harness highways are utilized for <u>Wiring Design Criteria</u>.
- Authoring Circuit Board Designs The creation of circuit board designs follows close interaction with mechanical designs in importing a board outline, populating that board with electrical components and then exporting that assembly back to the mechanical design as described in the sections on <u>Circuit Board Design Content</u> and <u>Circuit Board Design Structures</u>. Constraints are used for functionally driven circuit board designs as detailed in the section on <u>Circuit Board Design Criteria</u>.

As work is done on the design content, the assignments should be updated to reflect the progress. This is done to ensure corrective action can be taken in the periodic meetings to adjust schedule or reapply resources as needed.

Once the work is finished, the assignment can be completed and the process proceeds to the next step.

Benefit

The benefits of this step are as follows:

- Coordinated Development of Design Content Rarely developed solely inside a single company, development of designs demand tight coordination between various design teams. Design criteria provides a means to organize and coordinate design teams at the common interfaces between designs regardless of who develops them.
- Efficient Development of Discipline-Specific Design Content Different design teams think differently. As a result, different teams have a need to organize their efforts uniquely to maximize their efficiency and interaction. Design structures afford these teams that flexibility by allowing them to uniquely define a hierarchy that makes them most efficient.

Fundamental Concepts

Referencing Design Criteria

Once a design has been delegated to the design team, the task becomes one of detailing and completing the design. In many cases, this task comes with many constraints, one of which is referencing design criteria.

As described in the <u>Tool for Mechanical Design Content: Design Criteria</u> section, design criteria is defined at a high level and passed down throughout the design structure so that it can be referenced. Once referenced, this design criteria can be used to initiate large-scale changes across the entire design.

As a further complication, not all design content is applicable to a single design. The majority of the time, a small subset of the design criteria is applicable. This being the case, the design criteria must be clearly documented to describe its purpose.

Paths Through This Step

There are four paths through this step, based on internal/external participants, and simple task management and project management. For purposes of this step, the emphasis is not on developing a plan that includes external participants or requires formal project management, but rather executing a plan that includes external design content authors and managing that execution. The following list references for some of these paths.

- The two paths involving project management of the rest of the development, whether with internal or external participants, is detailed in the *Product Development System Project Manage an Engineering Team process guide.*
- The path with simple tasks but external participants is detailed in the *Product Development System Global Design Collaboration process guide.*
- The last path, the one with internal participants and simple tasks, is detailed in the activity map below.

Additionally, the activities Author and populate detailed designs and Author design deliverables, are described generically in the activity map below, as these activities will range widely within a single application and from application to application. Additionally, searching capabilities, as described in the *Product Development System Search and Reuse process guide*, will be used. Finally, standards, in the form of libraries and modeling practices, should be used as much as possible.

Activity Map



General Suggestions

What Is the Best Way to Build Structures in Support of This Step?

Given that this step is where the design content is created or authored, the members of the design team will be using the design application. Therefore, the structures will be created in a Design First, Enterprise Second manner. Beyond that, the same general suggestions apply here as in the second step in the process.

If creating a new product, a good approach is to build in a top down manner; filling out the structure the deeper you go. If reconfiguring an existing product into a new one, a good approach is to use a bottom up approach if doing anything other than creating new sections of structures.

Continuous Checking Against Modeling Practices

The benefits of continuously checking for data quality, including modeling practices and design criteria, notifies users early in the design process of potential downstream issues. Discovering these issues early enables users to easily resolve them without a lot of backtracking or wasted time to discover the root of the problem.

Measuring the value of continuously checking data against modeling practices and design criteria can easily be calculated by determining the penalty of missing a delivery schedule or releasing to manufacturing poor quality data. Finding, resolving and improving design quality will help proliferate good modeling practices and streamline the overall design process, enabling users to build better products.

Step 5: Track Design Progress and Status

Goals

The goal of this step is to track the progress of the detailing and population of the design.

Overview of Activities

As the detailed design and deliverable work moves forward, several things should be tracked. First the status and current progress of the detailed design activities and deliverables should be understood. Second, the number of new parts that are introduced should be tracked in an effort to minimize them.

Benefit

The benefits of this step are as follows:

- Reduce costs through minimal new part introductions A major source of savings is to reuse both existing physical items to fabricate new products and the associated design data. A particularly important activity in this step is to review the new parts included in the design in an effort to correctively replace them with existing ones.
- Visibility into oncoming schedule lags and changes Inevitably, progress for some designs will lead while others lag. In either case, this progress or lack thereof needs to be tracked and understood so that appropriate corrective action can be taken to adjust the successor assignments as necessary.

Fundamental Concepts

Tracking External Relationships

As described in the <u>Tools for Mechanical Design Content: Reference Control</u> section, a powerful capability of feature-based parametric CAD applications is the ability to create external references. This design should react intelligently to work-in-progress changes. On the other hand, however, too many unnecessary relationships of this type can make a design inflexible and difficult to reuse.

As a result, when design models are reviewed during this step, it is good to also review their references in some type of viewer. For Pro/ENGINEER, this is the global reference viewer.

Paths Through This Step

There is one path through this step, as it is relatively sequential and limited in its scope. However, these activities can be executed in a variety of ways, including periodic meetings to review the design content and review of metrics such as new part introductions. One particular method for executing this step is to conduct a design review, as described in the *Product Development System Design Review process guide*.

Activity Map



Step 6: Review for Approval

Goals

The goal of this step is to execute a final review of the design content and deliverables prior to proceeding to the subsequent process, such as release to manufacturing.

Overview of Activities

After all the design assignments are completed, the approvers must review the development plan along with the completed detailed designs and deliverables. This is done to ensure that the requirements for the product are met. Additionally, the number of new parts introduced in the detailed design should be reviewed in an effort to minimize them.

Once these reviews are done, approval is given by signing off on the detailed designs and deliverables. After this, the data is released.

Benefit

The benefits of this step are as follows:

- Ensure conformance to original requirements In the end, the product must satisfy the original requirements. This is a final check to see if this is the case.
- Reduced cost through minimal new part introductions A major source of savings is to not only use existing physical items to fabricate new products but also the design data. This step includes one final review of the new parts introduced with this product to ensure that they are absolutely needed.

Paths Through This Step

There is one path through this step as it is relatively sequential and limited in its scope. One particular set of capabilities that can be used to execute this step is a design review as described in the *Product Development System Design Review process guide*.

Activity Map



S6A22: Review development plan S6A23: Review design S6A24: Review new parts introduced S6A25: Review against standards S6A26: Final approval

4

PDS Adoption Roadmap and the Top Down Planning and Design

This chapter defines the relationship between the PDS Adoption Roadmap and the Top Down Planning and Design process.

The PDS Adoption Roadmap

The PTC Product Development System is designed for interoperability, quality, and ease of deployment. Companies that have experienced long implementations of enterprise software systems are now looking to ensure that the scope of their technology investments is more clearly defined and manageable. One of the key benefits of the PTC Product Development System is that it is designed both to work as an integral system and to be implemented incrementally. In order to help our customers determine how to best implement our Product Development System, PTC has created an adoption roadmap that helps a company see how they can implement the system in a logical and organized way. The adoption roadmap is based on how the Product Development System can optimize certain key product development process areas. Optimizing these product development process fundamentals is critical to realizing the value in product development. Product First strategies and initiatives are only successful when these product development process fundamentals are optimized. The product development process fundamentals are: digital model definition, digital product data management, change management, configuration management, product development collaboration, project management and execution, and release to manufacturing.



What are Processes and Scenarios?

A business *process* is a structured series of documented steps organized to achieve a specific business objective. Typically, the full capabilities and benefits of a business process are enabled when multiple process fundamentals are adopted.

A business process can be broken down into significant subsets (subprocesses) that add real business value called *scenarios*. A given process fundamental enables many scenarios from multiple business processes.

Growing the Top Down Planning and Design Process

As described, the stages of the PDS Adoption Roadmap offer a means to incrementally implement a Product Development System. However, the order of the implementation of the different stages has implications for the Top Down Planning and Design process.

First, the Digital Model Definition and the Digital Product Data Management stages must be implemented at a minimum to support the Top Down Planning and Design process. The figure immediately below shows these two stages at the top as the first and second columns. These two stages provide the core capabilities necessary to execute the process.

Second, the implementation of the other stages, namely the Product Development Collaboration and Project Management and Execution Stages layer supplementary capabilities on top of those required for the Top Down Planning and Design process. These capabilities can be optionally used in the Top Down Planning and Design process but are not fundamentally necessary.

The following figure graphically shows relationships between the scenarios in the stages and the steps in the Top Down Planning and Design process:

